

POLICY MEMO | FEBRUARY 2022

LEGISLATION TO ADDRESS EXTREME PAY DISPARITY

As CEO compensation packages continue to grow, especially in companies employing large numbers of low-wage workers, employee compensation has remained flat. As a result, large numbers of workers are forced to depend on public assistance due to low wages, creating major financial burden on state and federal governments. Such extreme inequality also creates poor health outcomes, causes social unrest, and reduces business productivity. Efforts must be made to prevent such harms and save public money from being plundered by corporations who push workers into financial insecurity where they must resort to utilizing public benefits to meet basic needs.

Background

The majority of America's lowest-paid workers (66 percent) are employed by large corporations with more than 100 employees, often in retail and food service sectors.

Of the top 50 employers of low-wage workers in 2012, the average executive received \$9.4 million in compensation. The top 350 U.S. company CEO's were paid an average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. From 1978 to 2019, typical worker's compensation grew just 18 percent, while CEO compensation grew by 1,322 percent during the same period. The average CEO-to-worker pay ratio for publicly traded companies in 2020 was 299-to-one. At 58 companies, the CEO-worker pay gap was more than 1,000-to-one. Despite increased productivity and profits, more than 6.3 million working adults and their families live in poverty (with millions more just barely above the poverty line) and are more likely to experience food insecurity, depression, and poor health outcomes. The average executive received \$9.4 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, with benefits and stock options. The average of \$24.2 million in 2020, wi

Over the past five years, lawmakers across the U.S. have begun to address these challenges and restore lost revenue through enacting fines and taxes on businesses with large disparities between highest and lowest paid employees.

Policy Recommendation

Tax code legislation should be implemented at the local, state, and/or federal level that fines companies for keeping worker wages low while continuing to increase top level employee compensation to extreme levels.

CEO Pay Ratio Tax: an excise tax on companies that pay CEOs or other employees significantly more than the average worker. Examples include the following:

Passed Legislation

• Pay Ratio Surtax (<u>ARB-LIC-5.02</u>, 2017) – Administrative rule adopted in Portland, Oregon, requires that publicly traded companies located in the city that are subject to the Business License Tax must pay a surtax if their CEO-to-median worker compensation ratio is equal to or above 100-to-one. If the ratio is equal to or above 100-to-one but less than 250-to-one, the surtax is ten percent. If the ratio is equal to or above 250-to-one the surtax is 25 percent. Portland collects \$3.5 million each year from the tax, these funds are added to the city's general fund. No evidence has been presented that the tax drove any businesses out of the city.⁸

- Disproportionate CEO Pay Tax (<u>Proposition L</u>, 2020) With 65 percent vote in favor, San Francisco voters approved a measure to impose a gross receipts tax or payroll tax on businesses with high pay disparity, depending on the type tax a business currently pays. Rates are graduated on ratios from 100-to-one (0.4 percent) to more than 600-to-one (2.4 percent). Unlike Portland, San Francisco will impose this tax on both public and privately held companies and collect pay data directly from them, not the federal government. The tax will take effect in 2022 is expected to bring in \$60 to 140 million annually.
- Payroll Expense Tax (<u>CB.119810</u>, 2020) While not specifically targeting payroll disparities, Seattle City Council passed an ordinance to address large companies doing business in the city with large payrolls (including CEO pay). It establishes a tiered system of taxation on companies with annual payroll expenses exceeding \$7 million. Stock grants are included in the salary calculations, but stock options are not. The tax will initially fund coronavirus relief and eventually go toward affordable housing and homeless services.

Proposed State/Local Legislation

- Pay Disparity Surcharge (SB.747, 2021) This 2021 bill proposes to impose a pay disparity general excise tax surcharge in the amount of 0.1 percent of the company's tax liability on any company conducting business in Hawaii whose top executive earns at least one hundred times more than the median income of company employees.
- Act Establishing a Tax on Excessive Executive Compensation (HB.3083 / SB.1907, 2021) This 2021 proposal would require every corporation with a net income of \$10,000,000 or more doing business in Massachusetts to be charged a tax in addition to their base corporate tax rate based on compensation ratio. Rates range from an additional zero percent for ratios below 50 to ten percent for those over 500.
- Act Establishing a Pay Ratio on Corporation Income Tax on Publicly Traded Companies (HB.06373, 2017) This 2017 Connecticut bill proposed to replace the state corporate income tax on publicly traded corporations with a tax rate based on a pay ratio scale starting at five percent for a 25-to-one or less ratio up to 25 percent for pay ratio greater than 250-to-one.
- Business Compensation Equity Fee Act (HB.3335, 2017) This act proposed an annual fee for each publicly traded company doing business in Illinois that reports a CEO-to-median employee pay ratio of at least 100-to-one, according to disclosures to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. Fees were proposed at \$1,500 for a pay ratio between 100-to-one and 250-to-one and \$2,500 for greater than 250-to-one.
- Additional Proposals: California (SB.37, 2019), Minnesota (HF.65, 2017), New York (SB.1659, 2019), New York (A.07454, 2019), Rhode Island (HB.5141, 2017), Washington (HB.1681, 2019)

Proposed Federal Legislation

- Tax Excessive CEO Pay Act (<u>S.794</u> / <u>HR.1979</u>, 2021) This proposed amendment to federal IRS code would implement an excise tax on companies that pay CEOs 50 times more than median pay for workers by increasing taxes in amounts of 0.5 percent up to five percent for those making 500 times more than median workers. Privately held companies that make \$100 million or more would also be included.
- Equity in Compensation Act (<u>S.2312</u>, 2019) This proposal would apply surtaxes on corporate income tax liabilities, beginning with two percent on companies with pay ratios of 30-to-one and rising to ten percent on firms with ratios above 1,000-to-one.

Policy Considerations

The following should be considered in implementing new legislation to address disparities in worker compensation:

- Calculations should be based on lowest (not median/average) and highest paid worker data to truly address disparity
- Calculations of CEO compensation must include wages, benefits, and stock options
- Policies must apply to both public and private companies (including both non-profit and for-profit where pay inequity exists) in order to have a substantial impact
- Policies must use language that specify highest compensated managerial position to be used for calculations, as CEO or president may not be the highest paid in some organizations (for example, a college football head coach may be paid higher than the college president)
- Additional disincentives must be included for companies who reduce low-wage jobs without reduction in CEO and top-level compensation
- Funds raised should be designated specifically for use in programs that address inequity by developing assets for low-wage workers such as:
 - O Direct cash assistance to low-wage workers ineligible for TANF or other benefits (those impacted by the "benefits cliff")
 - o Increase in TANF cash allotment amounts
 - Low-income homebuyer programs
 - o Matched savings accounts for low-income adults and children
 - Education grants for low-income adults and children
- Without additional efforts to raise minimum wage and address issues of worker benefits and discrimination, tax disincentives alone will not be enough to address nationwide pay inequity

Additional Resource

CEO-Worker Pay Resource Guide - https://inequality.org/action/corporate-pay-equity/

References

- 1. "Big Business, Corporate Profits, and the Minimum Wage," Data Brief (National Employment Law Project, July 2012), https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/NELP-Big-Business-Corporate-Profits-Minimum-Wage.pdf.
- 2. Lawrence Mishel and Jori Kandra, "CEO Pay Has Skyrocketed 1,322% since 1978: CEOs Were Paid 351 Times as Much as a Typical Worker in 2020" (Economic Policy Institute, August 10, 2021), https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2020/.
- 3. AFL-CIO, "Company Pay Ratios," n.d., https://aflcio.org/executive-paywatch/company-pay-ratios.
- 4. Sarah Anderson, "Four CEO Pay-Related Taxes in Play on Capitol Hill," *Inequality.Org*, September 8, 2021, https://inequality.org/great-divide/ceo-pay-taxes-in-play-on-capitol-hill/.
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "A Profile of the Working Poor, 2019," May 2021, https://www.bls.gov/opub/reports/working-poor/2019/home.htm.
- Alisha J. Coleman-Jensen, "Working for Peanuts: Nonstandard Work and Food Insecurity Across Household Structure," *Journal of Family and Economic Issues* 32, no. 1 (March 1, 2011): 84–97, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10834-010-9190-7.
- Arloc Sherman and Tazra Mitchell, "Economic Security Programs Help Low-Income Children Succeed Over Long Term, Many Studies Find" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 17, 2017), https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/economic-security-programs-help-low-income-children-succeed-over.
- 8. Mike Rogoway, "Oregon Insight: San Francisco Follows Portland's Lead with a Tax on CEO Pay," *Oregonian*, November 5, 2020, https://www.oregonlive.com/business/2020/11/oregon-insight-san-francisco-joins-portland-with-a-tax-on-ceo-pay.html.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, PLEASE CONTACT:

Mariana Chilton, PhD MPH, Director, at mariana.chilton@drexel.edu Natalie Shaak, MS, Operations Manager, at nds37@drexel.edu